 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 22nd April 2022 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr G Middleton and 19 Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

APOLOGIES: Mr J P Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales and County Cllr Mr Nick Daubney
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 12TH APRIL 2019: These were proposed as a correct record with all members and residents in favour. 
INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance and the register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price introduced himself and said that he is the Chairman of the Parish Council, he explained that this Parish Assembly is the first that has been held since April 2019, due to the Covid pandemic which broke out in 2020. 
Mr Price stated that the evenings meeting would follow the usual format. First, our Parish Councillors will stand and introduce themselves individually.
He explained that the Parish Council meets on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees, Assets, Finance, Policy which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which currently deals with applications as and when they appear via email. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that the Chairman of each Committee would then report on the activities of the past year and will take questions at the end of their reports.

He said that Mrs Albinson would also be providing a report from South Wootton in Bloom and that Mrs Gotts would say a few words about the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Price explained that afterwards, he would open the meeting for general questions; he said that Borough Cllr Nockolds and Cllr Middleton would also be happy to take questions as well.

Mr Price said that unfortunately due to the ongoing Covid situation, there would be no cheese and wine refreshments this year. 
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as the Chairman of the Assets Committee and provided his report. 
Allotments: Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and currently there are a few vacancies and no one on the waiting list, anyone interested in becoming a tenant should contact the Parish Office.
He confirmed that the hire cost per year is good value at £30.00, however, this is due to go up to £40.00 per year from April 2023. Income from the renewal fees is spent on things including the Water Rates, Hedge Cutting and replacement Water Tanks.
Other expenditure during the past year includes the laying of cockleshells on the driveways and a new tarmac entrance.

Village Green and Open Spaces:  Mr Narborough said that the Green is looking well with a new tarmac footpath installed from Nursery Close to Common Lane which has been a huge asset and is regularly used.

Extensive work to avoid flooding has taken place on the track which runs across the Green from Nursery Lane to the Cottages, work is ongoing with the overflow pipe which carries water from the Pond to Low Road, this is in hand and should be completed quite soon.
· Mr H (Resident) enquired about a dangerous hole which has appeared close to the edge of the Pond.

Mr Narborough confirmed that this has been highlighted to the contractor and they are due to return to fill this next week.
The Village Hall:  Mr Narborough reported that the Parish Council has spent money on renewing the tables, on new flooring, blinds, and screens, and said that the Hall is looking great. 
· Mrs W commented that in the past the previous Village Hall Committee had struggled with its upkeep, however, said that since the Parish Council took over, they have transformed it into a magnificent Hall which looks great.

Mr Narborough thanked Mrs W for her comments.

Cemetery / St Mary’s Churchyard:  Mr Narborough reported that the new Cemetery area is now being used as all plots in the original Cemetery have been taken up.

New gravel has been laid on the paths and the whole Cemetery is looking good. 
9-Acre Field:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council is soon to take over ownership of the 9-Acre Field, he said that new fencing and gates have already been installed and trees will be planted along the footpath in due course.

Parish Office:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Office Extension will hopefully take place over the summer and said that Mr Jordan would explain more later in the meeting.

FINANCE: Mr Jordan confirmed that all Parishioners had been given a Statement of the Accounts and explained that the Finance Committee, consisting of 8 Parish Councillors, meets four times a year in April, July, October, and January to examine each quarter’s accounts before making recommendations to the full Parish Council. 

All Parish Councillors attend the January meeting of the Finance Committee, not only to examine the three-quarter year accounts but to consider requests for inclusion of items in the budget for the following year from which the Parish Precept is determined.

Mr Jordan explained that despite another difficult year because of the continuing Covid 19 pandemic and the necessary extra cleaning and sanitising measures, particularly in the Village Hall, the routine administration and maintenance tasks have been carried out in the usual efficient manner, always bearing in mind the financial implications.  

The accounts and spending for the year are consistent with the Budget but there has been investment and improvement in some items as decided by the full Parish Council, which has resulted in an overspend of £9,608 net which has been met from reserves.  

Mr Jordan explained that the main items are - dealing with the flooding issues at the Pond (£1,600 plus), the new path from Nursery Close to The Green (£4,215), repairs to the fence beside the cycle path Northwards from Avon Road (£1,500), the new fencing and gates at the field behind Hopkins Homes (£4,755) which is being transferred to the Parish Council in perpetuity for the benefit of parishioners, and screens for the Village Hall (£1,000).  

It was said that the Parish Council are grateful to our County Councillor Mr Nick Daubney for a grant of £1,000 from the Members’ Fund towards the cost of the repairs to the Avon Road cycle path fence, and to the Borough Council for a grant of £834 towards the new Nursery Close path.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the Precept for the current year has been set at £99,965, equating to an increase from last year of just 66 pence per year for a Band D property.  
Other than routine matters, the main expenditure this year will be an extension to the Meeting Room with a kitchen and toilet, which should be built during the schools’ summer holiday and will then be available for groups to hire for their use.  Funding for the extension has been accrued, earmarked and is available within the Parish Council reserves.  
Mr Jordan confirmed that the Parish Council has received and opened the tenders from local builders for the work and will inform the successful builder in due course.

There were no questions regarding the Finances.

PLANNING: Mr Bland stood as Chairman of the Planning Committee and explained that the Parish Council is a designated statutory consultee regarding planning matters and, consequently, we receive for comment, planning applications relevant to the Parish, from the Borough Council.
The Parish Council has devolved responsibility for commenting on the applications to the Planning Committee which is made up of eight Parish Councillors. This year we have dealt with 62 planning applications. We have supported 54 and opposed 7. One was withdrawn.

During the Covid restrictions the Planning Committee view applications individually and respond by email to the Parish Office.

As reported last year we opposed the Camland development at Knights Hill and as we all know the Developers were successful on appeal. The three neighbouring Parish Councils are continuing to engage with the Borough and County Councils to try and improve the traffic flow and the general environment for the residents in the Parishes.

Mr Bland added that the Parish Council has now joined forces with North Wootton, Castle Rising, West Winch and North Runcton Parish Councils to challenge the County Council, with meetings taking place weekly.

Mr Price said that in addition to the Knights Hill development, two other developments totaling 575 properties are coming forward on the land adjacent to Nursery Lane, Hall Lane, and Edward Benefer Way, both of which have issues that still need addressing.

Another development locally is the new Medical Centre at Edward Benefer Way, of which construction is due to commence later this year or early next year.
Comment was made that all these developments will have transport implications, however, there are ongoing discussions with the County Council regarding this. 

· Mr T spoke regarding the Knight’s Hill development and asked if work had already started.

Mr Bland confirmed that whilst some movement has taken place there, this is an Archaeological survey, he added that the Parish Council has been in touch with the developers to request that any information they find, be shared, although they are not obliged to do so.
Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and informed members that South Wootton was the first Parish in West Norfolk to have one, he added that currently it runs from 2015 to 2026.
It was explained that during the last year the Borough Council has been updating its own Local Plan, which was submitted to the Minister, once this is approved it will run to 2036, subsequently the Parish Council had decided to also update ours to run to 2036.
Mr Price said that a few small issues had arisen, however, a meeting is due to take place with the Borough Council to overcome these, it is hoped that our newly updated Neighbourhood Plan to 2036 will be approved by the end of the year.

Benefits of having a Neighbourhood Plan means that as a Parish, we received 25% of any Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) money which is paid to the Borough Council.

Mr Price confirmed that the Neighbourhood Plan can be viewed on the Parish Councils Website. 

There were no other questions regarding Planning matters.
POLICY: In the absence of Mr Smallwood, Mr Price provided a brief report of the Policy Committee, he stated that as with the other Parish Council Committees the Policy Committee is scheduled to meet quarterly. However, they actually meet when there is specific business to be dealt with.

As you will know South Wootton Parish Council has “Quality Status”. This means that the Council must ensure that we comply with all legislation governing the conduct of business at this level of Local Government.

In the course of each year we: - 

· Check that we are conducting meetings and managing our affairs in accordance with the rules. Therefore, our Standing Orders, governing the conduct of meetings are reviewed annually.

· Data Protection has been another matter requiring our attention.

· Consider staff appraisals. These take place around the turn of the year and were completed in time for our February meeting. In the light of the outcome of the appraisal process we may recommend changes to terms of employment. All our employees are paid an hourly rate above the National Minimum Wage.

· In the course of the past year, we have paid attention to our safety policies, modifying them where required. It is a requirement, in law, for the Parish to safeguard both its staff and the public using its facilities, as far as possible.  Hence risk assessments for the Allotments, the Green, the Cemetery, the Parish Office, Car Park, and the Village Hall.
· Amongst the matters that we have considered has been our Action Plan for the present year. The Plan encapsulates our immediate, medium, and longer term aims. 
Mr Narborough spoke regarding Mr Smallwood and said that he had sent his apologies for not being able to sit with us this evening, he explained that Mr Smallwood is currently experiencing mobility issues, however, is currently having physio. 
There were no questions regarding Policy.
PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
WOOTTON PARK:  Mrs Gotts explained that Mr Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee had kindly produced an End of Year Report which she read out:

The Car Park has been completed and it is now an all-weather Car Park with room for 36 cars. The £10,000 CIL grant funding which was applied for was successful, and with the match funding from the Football Club, South Wootton Parish Council, North Wootton Parish Council and Wootton Park this was completed. There is a sign up near the Car Park stating that this funding was made possible by The Borough Council of King’s Lynn and West Norfolk.
There are still issues with parking on some football match days if there is a changeover of matches. When the Car Park at the 9-acre field is opened, this should help to alleviate this problem as there are another 24 car parking spaces there.  
Ten trees have been planted on the park, two at the edge of the Car Park, an Indian bean tree in South Wootton Gap and the same in North Wootton Gap, along with five various ones along the edge in the field by the Car Park. One of these trees was purchased by Priory Rotary Club for which we are very grateful. Members of the Priory Rotary Club also came along to help with the planting of the trees. The other trees have been purchased from the “200 Club”. The trees are being regularly watered to give them the best chance of survival. Some signs have been made up to put with these two trees, which say ‘The Queen’s Green Canopy, The Platinum Jubilee 2022’. A picture has been taken and put in the Lynn News.
A tree survey has been undertaken on all the trees in the park, this needs to be done every couple of years for the safety of all that use the park and the residents who have houses on the boundary of the park with trees near them. 
A few trees have been lost in the high winds, not large trees fortunately; these are in the wooded areas and are in the process of being taken away.
Unlike the CIL funding for the Car Park, the funding, which was applied for to improve the Pavilion changing rooms, was unsuccessful, another application will be made in July. 
Queens Platinum Jubilee Event:  

The Picnic on the Park is being organised with the help of Bridget Nurse, Anita Howard, Neil Gotsell, from the Football Club, and Mr and Mrs Border. People have been interested in having a stall at the event. The entertainment: disco music, inflatables, children’s activities, live bands, dog show, bar and food stalls have already been organised. 
The Wootton Park Committee would really like to have as many volunteers as possible on the day, if anyone can volunteer or know someone who may be interested can they please contact Mr Will Border. A grant application for £3,000 from the lottery fund was successful and will help enormously to hopefully make it a fantastic community event.
Members of payback in the community group have helped on the park with various jobs that need doing. They have attended once a week during the Covid times, as it is a big field, they were able to meet there to do the work. They will be with us for the next couple of weeks and then they will leave us for a while to do other work as they have various projects elsewhere. 
They have been clearing away from the dyke edges; they made and put in place the wooden bridge, as well as four new waste bins that we had ordered, cementing in the slabs; they have laid down the wood chippings around the wooded area paths at the bug hotel. One of the last jobs will be to take up all the bulbs where the telephone mast is being situated so we don’t lose the daffodils and snow drops that are there. 
Work will need to take place at the dykes as they are becoming silted, when the weather improves, these will be manually cleared, but some mechanical help may be required in some areas.
Finally, the Green Fingered Gym will be starting in May, on the second Wednesday of the month from 5.30pm in the park if anyone wishes to volunteer, in the event of heavy rain it will be cancelled. 

Small Children’s Play Area: Mrs Gotts stated that an update regarding the Small Children’s Play Area had been received from Mrs Howard, she explained that all funding is now in place including the FCC Community Grant and the monies from the Tesco Blue Tokens.

A Grant of £300.00 has also been received from Cllr Nockolds Members Fund.

Some money will be set aside for the post inspection fee. 

A meeting is planned to finalise the equipment details and to confirm an installation date, which will hopefully be completed by the summer holidays.

“200 Club”:  Finally, Mrs Gotts reminded members that Wootton Park is funded by both Parish Councils as well as by the “200 Club” which currently has approximately 116 members who pay in £24 per annum by Standing Order. More than half of the “200 Club” monies are paid back to Prize Winners each month – there are prizes for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place.

Winners are notified by letter, and anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

With the funding saved we have been able to purchase the trees and the wildflower seeds for the strips, as well as benches some time ago.
There were no questions regarding Wootton Park.
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM:  Mrs Albinson explained that South Wootton in Bloom is made up of a team of volunteers who are responsible for planting the various displays of spring bulbs in the Village.

She added that over the years 1,000’s of daffodil bulbs have been planted for everyone to enjoy.

Mrs Albinson commented that Mr Nolan Mills does almost all of the work, and SWiB needs some younger people to help out, if anyone is interested in volunteering could they let her know and they would be very welcome to join.

Comment was made that the Hanging Baskets which are usually placed at the shops would not be done this year, it was said that due to them not been regularly watered they had proved to be unsuccessful.
Mr Mills stated that he still has the hanging baskets should anyone wish to take on the job and give it a go.

Mrs Albinson thanked Mr Mills for his continued efforts, and he was given an applause of appreciation for all of his hard work.

· Mrs W stated that the SWiB Team do a fantastic job and said that all the spring bulbs and snowdrops had been beautiful.

· Mr T said that he would once again happily offer his services to help with the huge task of deadheading the daffodils near his property.

Mrs Albinson said that this would be greatly appreciated and added that if anyone else would like to help, then please feel free to do so.
BOROUGH COUNCILLOR MRS ELIZABETH NOCKOLDS: Cllr Nockolds stated that it is a privilege to work with the Parish Council, serving as a Borough Councillor for South Wootton, she added that she very much enjoys her role which she has been in for 23 years.

She explained that this year her Councillor Grant has helped the Wootton Scouts by providing new outdoor equipment, has purchased Wildflower seeds for Wootton Park and has been used towards the Small Children’s Play area renovations.
Cllr Nockolds added that she still has funding in her budget to help Community Groups who were unable to fundraise during the Covid pandemic, anyone wishing to apply for a small grant just need to contact her directly.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she also works for the whole Borough Council and currently sits on the Planning Committee, and as a West Norfolk person, is very interested in this.
She said that she is also involved in the Heritage Action Zone, looking at brownfield sites for possible development in areas such as Austin Street, behind the Corn Exchange and at Chapel Street. An archaeological dig is currently happening in case of more development in the town.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the recently closed shops such as Debenhams and Burtons and said that the Borough Council tries to encourage people into Town and to use the shops.

More leisure activities will take place this year, such as the Jubilee Weekend, with a Civic Service, Activities, Beacon Lighting and Fireworks.

New Bin Service:  Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Bin Service and said that this would be changing, letters will be sent to households in the next few days informing residents of the changes and providing a timetable of collections. More information can be found regarding this on the Borough Councils website.
With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.
BOROUGH COUNCILLOR MR GRAHAM MIDDLETON:  Cllr Middleton explained that he is in his third year as a Borough Councillor and said that the last two years have been extremely busy with responsibilities including Business Culture, Heritage, and Tourism.

In addition, he is also Deputy Leader of the Borough Council, putting him at the forefront of Policy Development.
Cllr Middleton said that his Members Budget has been used towards the Small Children’s Play Area renovations and sponsorship of a young team at West Norfolk Rugby Club.

He stated that the Borough Council’s Jubilee Event Pot of £8,000 had been over bid for, however, an additional £4,000 has been found to enable all local Parishes to host their events.
The £25 million Government Grant (Towns Fund) will see some exciting projects, including the Guildhall, the Multiuser Hub and Active and Clean Connectivity.

He added that with the large settlement proposed for Knight’s Hill, a package is being put together for this.

Finally, Cllr Middleton confirmed that he is currently in the process of producing an Annual Report, once completed, he will forward it to Mrs Cornwell so that it can be put on the Parish Council Website.

He added that he is moving home to the Wootton’s at the end of the month which will make him more available, he added that he is always happy to offer his support with anything across the village and is always available on the phone or via email.
With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Middleton for his report.

· Mr W proposed a vote of thanks to all members of the Parish Council for their commitment to the Parish and said that this evening is an opportunity to showcase what it does, however, was disappointed that more residents did not attend.

With no further questions, Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the meeting at 8.00pm. 
Chairman







                          April 2023
